
EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITY PARTICIPATION INFORMATION & POLICIES 
 

MEDICAL INSURANCE COVERAGE 

There is a risk involved in playing interscholastic athletics that includes a possibility of injury and/or death to your student 

athlete. Freeport School District 145 does not provide medical insurance coverage for athletes involved in interscholastic 

athletics.  

 

However, as a parent or guardian, you may purchase optional medical insurance. At school registration, information is provided 

that explains how to purchase additional, optional coverage for grades 9-12 football, and a 24-hour coverage plan. The 

information provides pricing information for the two optional coverages. 

 

In the event of an on-field or on-court emergency requiring medical attention, Freeport School District provides the services of 

an athletic trainer to attend to your son or daughter. Follow up treatment is the responsibility of the parent or guardian. 

 

PARENT/COACH COMMUNICATION 

Both parenting and coaching are extremely difficult vocations. By establishing an understanding of each position, we are better 

able to accept the actions of the other and provide greater benefit to children. As parents, when your children become involved in 

our program, you have a right to understand what expectations are placed on your child. This begins with clear communication 

from the coach of your child’s program. 

 

Communications you should expect from your child’s coach 

1. Philosophy of the coach. 

2. Expectations the coach has for your child as well as all the players on the squad. 

3. Locations and times of all practices and contests. 

4. Team requirements, i.e., fees, special equipment, off-season participation. 

5. Procedure should your child be injured during participation. 

6. Discipline that results in the denial of your child’s participation. 

 

Communications coaches expect from parents 

1. Concerns expressed directly to the coach. 

2. Notification of any schedule conflict well in advance. 

3. Specific concern in regard to a coach’s philosophy and/or expectations. 

 

As your children become involved in the programs at Freeport High School, they will experience some of the most rewarding 

moments in their lives. It is important to understand that there also may be times when things do not go the way you or your 

child wishes. At these times, discussion with the coach is encouraged. 

 

Appropriate concerns to discuss with coaches 

1. The treatment of your child, mentally and physically. 

2. Ways to help your child improve. 

3. Concerns about your child’s behavior. 

 

It is very difficult to accept your child’s not playing as much as you hope. Coaches are professionals. They make judgment 

decisions based on what they believe to be the best for all students involved. As you have seen from the list above, certain things 

can and should be discussed with your child’s coach. Other things, such as those listed below, must be left to the discretion of 

the coach. 

 

Issues not appropriate to discuss with coaches 

1. Playing time. 

2. Team strategy. 

3. Play calling. 

4. Other student/athletes. 

 

There are situations that may require a conference between the coach and the parent. It is important that both parties involved 

have a clear understanding of the other’s position. When these conferences are necessary, the following procedure should be 

followed to help promote a resolution to the issue of concern. 

 

Procedure to follow if you have a concern to discuss with a coach 

1. Call to schedule an appointment with the coach. 

2. If the coach cannot be reached call the athletic director. 



- The Freeport Athletic Department telephone number is 815-232-0450. 

3. Please do not attempt to confront a coach before or after a contest or practice. These can be emotional times for both the 

parent and coach. Meetings of this nature do not promote resolution. 

 

What can a parent do if the meeting with the coach did not provide a satisfactory resolution? 

1. Call and schedule an appointment with the athletic director to discuss the situation. 

2. At this meeting the appropriate next step can be determined. 

 

Since research indicates a student involved in extra-curricular activities has a greater chance for success during adulthood, these 

programs have been established. Many of the character traits required to be a successful participant are exactly those that will 

promote a successful life after high school. We hope the information provided makes both your child’s and your experience with 

the Freeport Athletic program less stressful and more enjoyable. 

 

IHSA PERFORMANCE-ENHANCING SUBSTANCE TESTING POLICY  

 Illinois state law prohibits possessing, dispensing, delivering or administering a steroid in a manner not allowed by state 

law.  

 Illinois state law also provides that body building, muscle enhancement or the increase in muscle bulk or strength 

through the use of a steroid by a person who is in good health is not a valid medical purpose.  

 Illinois state law requires that only a licensed practitioner with prescriptive authority may prescribe a steroid for a 

person.  

 Any violation of state law concerning steroids is a criminal offense punishable by confinement in jail or imprisonment in 

the Illinois Department of Corrections.  

 

IHSA Banned Substances  

The IHSA bans the following classes of substances:  

a. Stimulants    

b. Anabolic Agents   

c. Diuretics and Other Masking Agents   

d. Peptide Hormones and Analogues  

Note: Any substance chemically related to these classes is also banned. 

 

 

The member school and the student-athlete shall be held accountable for all substances within the banned substance class 

regardless of whether they have been specifically identified.  

 

Substances and Procedures Subject to Restrictions:  

a. Manipulation of Urine Samples.  

b. Caffeine if concentrations in urine exceed 15 micrograms/ml.  

IHSA Nutritional/Dietary Supplements Warning:  

 Before consuming any nutritional/dietary supplement product, review the product and its label with your athletics 

department staff. 

 Dietary supplements are not well regulated and may cause a positive substance test result.  

 In the IHSA’s program and other programs that test for the same substances as the IHSA’s program, student-athletes 

have tested positive and lost their eligibility using dietary supplements.  

 Many dietary supplements are contaminated with banned substances not listed on the label.  

 Any product containing a dietary supplement ingredient is taken at your own risk.  

 

Some Examples of IHSA Banned Substances in each class  

NOTE: There is no complete list of banned substance examples. 

Stimulants:  

amphetamine (Adderall); caffeine (guarana); cocaine; ephedrine; fenfluramine (Fen); methamphetamine;  

methylphenidate (Ritalin); phentermine (Phen); synephrine (bitter orange); etc.  

exceptions: phenylephrine and pseudoephedrine are not banned.  

Anabolic Agents:  
boldenone; clenbuterol; DHEA (7-Keto); nandrolone; stanozolol; testosterone; methasterone; androstenedione; 

norandrostenedione; methandienone; etiocholanolone; trenbolone; etc.  

Diuretics (water pills) and Other Masking Agents:  
bumetanide; chlorothiazide; furosemide; hydrochlorothiazide; probenecid; spironolactone (canrenone); 

triameterene; trichlormethiazide; etc.  



Peptide Hormones and Analogues:  
human growth hormone (hGH); human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG); erythropoietin (EPO); etc.  

 

Any substance that is chemically related to the class of banned substances, even if not listed as an example, is also banned! 

 

NOTE: Information about ingredients in medications and nutritional/dietary supplements can be obtained by contacting 

the Resource Exchange Center, REC, 877-202-0769 or www.drugfreesport.com/rec password Illinoishs. 

 

Check with your athletics department staff or the Resource Exchange Center (REC) to review the label of any product, 

medication or supplement before you consume it! It is your responsibility to check with your athletics staff before using 

any substance.  

 

CONCUSSION INFORMATION 

What is a concussion? 

A concussion is a brain injury and all brain injuries are serious.  They are caused by a bump, blow, or jolt to the head, or by a 

blow to another part of the body with the force transmitted to the head.  They can range from mild to severe and can disrupt the 

way the brain normally works.  Even though most concussions are mild, all concussions are potentially serious and may result in 

complications including prolonged brain damage and death if not recognized and managed properly.  In other words, even a 

“ding” or a bump on the head can be serious.  You can’t see a concussion and most sports concussions occur without loss of 

consciousness.  Signs and symptoms of concussion may show up right after the injury or can take hours or days to fully appear.  

If your child reports any symptoms of concussion, or if you notice the symptoms or signs of concussion yourself, seek medical 

attention right away. 

 

What can happen if my child keeps playing with a concussion or returns too soon? 

Athletes with the signs and symptoms of concussion should be removed from play immediately.  Continuing to play with the 

signs and symptoms of a concussion leaves the young athlete especially vulnerable to greater injury.  There is an increased risk 

of significant damage from a concussion for a period of time after that concussion occurs, particularly if the athlete suffers 

another concussion before completely recovering from the first one.  This can lead to prolonged recovery, or even to severe brain 

swelling (second impact syndrome) with devastating and even fatal consequences.  It is well known that adolescent or teenage 

athletes will often fail to report symptoms of injuries.  Concussions are no different.  As a result, education of administrators, 

coaches, parents and students is the key to student-athlete’s safety. 

 

 

What should be done if you think your child has suffered a concussion? 

Any athlete even suspected of suffering a concussion should be removed from the game or practice immediately.  No athlete 

may return to activity after an apparent head injury or concussion, regardless of how mild it seems or how quickly symptoms 

clear, without medical clearance.  Close observation of the athlete should continue for several hours.  IHSA Policy requires 

athletes to provide their school with written clearance from either a physician licensed to practice medicine in all its branches or 

a certified athletic trainer working in conjunction with a physician licensed to practice medicine in all its branches prior to 

returning to play or practice following a concussion or after being removed from an interscholastic contest due to a possible head 

injury or concussion and not cleared to return to that same contest.  In accordance with state law, all IHSA member schools are 

required to follow this policy. 

You should also inform your child’s coach if you think that your child may have a concussion.  Remember it is better to miss 

one game than miss the whole season.  And when in doubt, the athlete sits out. 

 
 

Symptoms may include one or more of the following: 

 Headaches 

 “Pressure in Head” 

 Nausea or vomiting 

 Neck Pain 

 Balance problems or 

dizziness 

 Blurred, double, or 

fuzzy vision 

 Sensitivity to light or 

noise 

 Feeling sluggish or 

slowed down 

 Feeling foggy or 

groggy 

 Amnesia 

 “Don’t feel right” 

 Fatigue or low energy 

 Sadness 

 Nervousness or anxiety 

 Irritability 

 More emotional 

 Confusion 

 Concentration or 

memory problems 

(forgetting game plays) 

 Repeating the same 

question/comment 

 

 Drowsiness 

 Change in sleep 

patterns 

 
 



 

 

For current and up-to-date information on concussions you can 

go to: http://www.cdc.gov/ConcussionInYouthSports/ 

Adapted from the CDC and the 3rd International Conference on 

Concussion in Sport -- Document created 7/1/2011 

 

MEDIA/PRESS COVERAGE 

In order to promote the accomplishments of our student 

athletes and teams, Freeport High School uses names and 

pictures taken throughout the school year for promotional 

activities. These activities include printed programs, 

newspaper, the internet and other social media resources. 
 

I have read the media/press coverage information provided by 

the Freeport School District. My signature below signifies my 

acknowledgement of receiving the information, I have been given an opportunity to ask questions regarding my 

understanding of the information and I give permission to Freeport High School.  
 

FHN ATHLETIC TRAINER EXAMINATION & TREATMENT 

I, Parent/Guardian, hereby give pre-occurrence consent to the FHN Athletic Trainers. This will permit examination and 

treatment of my child without the necessity of calling me and possibly delaying treatment. 
 

Treatment can include but is not limited to therapeutic modalities (ultrasound and electrical stimulation) and therapeutic 

exercise (sport specific exercise allowing athlete to return to full participation). These treatment modalities and exercises 

follow injury rehabilitation protocols and physician’s recommendations as needed. 
 

It is my understanding that this examination and treatment of said injury sustained at practice or competition will at that time 

be free of charge both to the athlete and the school. However, I understand that I will be responsible for the charges for any 

ongoing or further therapeutic modalities that may be needed or occur at a later time outside practice or competition. 
 

Furthermore, I also understand that my child or I have the right to revoke this consent immediately post injury and 

examination, prior to the provision of any treatment. 
 

I also understand that protected health information may be obtained through the completion of this examination and treatment 

and furthermore authorize the release of such information to the Freeport School District. 

 

ATHLETIC TRANSPORTATION AGREEMENT 

It is our school’s belief that it is an important part of the educational experience to remain as a team by riding the district-

provided transportation home from athletic events.  However, occasionally there will be times where a child will need to go 

home with their parent/guardian following an event. The following agreement addresses the procedure the district will use 

when a child will not be using the district transportation after a contest.  

- I understand that Freeport School District 145 is providing transportation for my child during the athletic 

season.  In the event that I periodically decide to not have my child use district transportation, I agree to 

the following items: 

- I voluntarily and knowingly have decided on behalf of the child identified below that I will assume 

full responsibility for providing or arranging for the transportation of my child identified below. 

- I agree to hold Freeport School District 145, its Board of Education, Board members, employees and 

agents harmless in the event of any accident or injury occurring as a result of my decision to decline 

District-provided transportation to and from the event identified above. 

- I further understand that the District’s liability insurance will not be applicable in the event of any 

accident or injury suffered by me or my child identified below as a result of my decision to decline 

District-provided transportation. 

- I am completely aware of the risks (including, but not limited to, permanent injury or death) inherent 

in providing or arranging for transportation for my child identified below and accept complete legal 

responsibility for this decision. Each time the child is released, the parent/guardian will be required 

to sign out the child with the coach prior to leaving. 

- I represent that I have the full legal authority to make the representations set forth above on behalf of 

the child below. If an emergency arises and the parent/guardian is not at the event, permission prior 

to leaving to the event must be granted in order to permit the student to leave with someone else. 

Signs observed by teammates, parents and coaches include: 

 Appears dazed 

 Vacant facial expression 

 Confused about assignment 

 Forgets plays 

 Is unsure of game, score, or opponent 

 Moves clumsily or displays in coordination 

 Answers questions slowly 

 Slurred speech 

 Shows behavior or personality changes 

 Can’t recall events prior to hit 

 Can’t recall events after hit 

 Seizures or convulsions 

 Any change in typical behavior or personality 

 Loses consciousness 

http://www.cdc.gov/ConcussionInYouthSports/


NUTRITION & WELLNESS  
 
When it comes to excelling on the playing field, what athletes eat can make a huge difference. A well balanced diet 
provides teens with the energy and nutrients they need to power their workouts and support their rapid growth. 
The foods and beverages you choose to consume can affect your body's ability to maintain optimal health, recover 
and adapt, and achieve long lasting performance.  

The 80/20 Rule is practicing balance between eating foods that fuel and nourish your body for performance and 
those food that you enjoy. 80% of the time choose foods that support performance and nourish your body. 20% of 
the time choose foods that you enjoy.  

You must provide the body with the energy it needs to increase muscle mass, decreasing body fat, becoming 
stronger and faster, and playing your best. Kick-start your day with a healthy meal . When athletes don't eat 
breakfast they miss out on a big chunk of their day's nutrition. This can rob them of important nutrients and also 
take its toll on their energy levels at practice and later in the day. Better choices at the start lead to better choices 
throughout the day. The first meal of the day can kick the metabolism in gear and control stress and mood 
throughout the day. Breakfast should contain high quality protein, fats, and nutrient dense carbohydrates such as 
whole grains, fruits and vegetable packed with vitamins, minerals, and antioxidants. Eating a variety of different 
colored vegetables and fruits is beneficial. Aim for having 3 or more different colored fruits and vegetables at every 
meal. To keep the body focused and energized - eat every 3-5 hours.  

Protein builds, maintains, and repairs muscle. Protein is responsible for strengthening the immune system, 
producing enzymes and hormones required by the body, and making up connective tissue, skin, and red blood 
cells. In order to build muscle, protein must be consumed with enough carbohydrates to provide the body with 
enough energy to fuel training/playing and to rebuild and repair muscle. If not enough carbohydrate is consumed, 
your body will tap into muscle for energy and result in slowing the repair of tissue that can lead to decreased in 
strength and muscle size. Consuming adequate protein before and after training exercises will help maximize your 
muscle gains by increasing your energy during training sessions, spare muscle, and provide nutrients needed for 
repairing and rebuilding the muscle after training.  

Carbohydrates are the ultimate source of energy for athletes during training and competition. Carbohydrate is 
stored in the muscle and liver for later use. These storages areas are limited and can run out if you are not fueling 
correctly. Carbohydrates spare muscle. When your stored energy levels become too low, the body will begin to use 
muscle to create energy. This loss of lean muscle can be detrimental to performance. By having enough 
carbohydrate in the diet, lean muscle mass can be spared and even increased. Carbohydrates are needed to build 
muscle. Consuming carbohydrate with protein after training sessions has shown to enhance the rebuilding of 
muscles and restore glycogen (stored glucose or carbohydrate) in the muscles.  

Fruits and vegetables are packed with superpower enhancing nutrients that protect us from injury and illness. The 
superpower enhancing nutrients called phytonutrients are responsible for the color of many fruits and vegetables. 
Each color offers a benefit for performance (red, orange/yellow, green, blue/purple, white). An easy way to make 
sure you are getting all these nutrients is by aiming for at least 3 different colored fruits and vegetables at each 
meal.  

Fats are an essential part of performance nutrition. Fats found in fish, nuts and seeds, and plant oils help the body 
absorb nutrients (vitamins A, D, E, and K), improve brain function, reduce muscular pain and inflammation, and 
promote heart health.  

Athletes need power for quick, strong moves and endurance for practices and games. Food is Fuel - Active boys 
need 3,000 to 4,000 calories a day, while girls need 2,200 to 3,000 calories. Choose quality calories from fruit, 



vegetables, whole-grain breads and cereals, low-fat dairy, lean protein and heart healthy fats.  

Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, 2017  
 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Carbohydrate Sources  

80% of the time choose....  
 
Grains  
Oatmeal  
100% Whole Wheat & Sourdough Breads, English Muffins, Pita, Crackers & Bagels, Corn Tortilla  
High Fiber, Whole Grain Pancakes & Waffles  
Rice (Brown, Basmati, Jasmine)  
Whole Wheat Pasta & Couscous  
Quinoa  
 
Starchy Vegetables  
Potato, Sweet Potato, Yam  
Winter Squash  
Beans (black, pinto, lima) Black Eyed Peas  
Baked Potato  
Corn Mashed Potatoes Polenta  
Yucca  
Plantains Peas Beets  
Cold/Hot Cereal  
All Bran  
Grape Nuts  
Rice or Corn Chex  
Raisin Bran  
Frosted Mini-Wheats  
Kashi Go Lean  
Oatmeal  
Instant Grits  
 
Snacks  
Granola Bar  
Wheat Crackers  
Popcorn  
Pretzels  
 
 
Pasta/Rice  
Qunioa  
Brown Rice  
Cous Cous  
Whole Wheat Pasta  
 
Fruit  
Grapefruit, cantaloupe, apricots, purple figs  



Pomegranate, mango, nectarine, orange, papaya  
Strawberries, raspberries, blackberries, blueberries, grapes, plums, cherries, cranberries  
Bananas, apples, honeydew melon, kiwi, pineapple  
 
Vegetables  
Green – Argula, Asparagus, Broccolli, Brussel Sprouts, Collards, Cucumber, Cabbage, Green Beans, Kale, Spinach, 
Zucchini, Green Salad 
 
Red & Purple -- Beets, Cabbage, Eggplant, Radicchio, Red Chiles, Red Onions, Rhubarb, Salsa, Radishes, Red Bell 
Peppers, Tomato, Tomato Sauce  
 
Orange/Yellow -- Carrots, Pumpkin, Rutabagas, Yellow Beets, Yellow Squash 
 
White -- Cabbage, Cauliflower, Mushrooms, Onions, Turnips 
 
20% of the time choose....  

- Soda  
- Drinks that are not 100% Juices  
- Sugary & Processed Cereals  
- White Breads  
- Sugary Pastries  
- French Fries & Onion Rings  
- Candy bars, Candy, & Snack Chips  

 
 
Protein Sources  
 
80% of the time choose....  
 
Whole eggs and egg whites  
Fish, (cod, flounder, halibut, salmon, scallops, shrimp, tuna), shellfish  
Chicken tenders, fried chicken, & fried meats  
Chicken breast, grilled, broiled, roasted, or baked  
Turkey breast, grilled, broiled, roasted or baked  
Lean burgers, beef, beef tenderloin, pork chops/tenderloin, deli roast beef, london broil  
Beans (black, pinto, lima), lentils, hummus, tofu, tempeh, quinoa soy milk, edamame  
Nuts, nut butters (peanut butter, almond butter)  
Greek yogurt, 2% milk, cottage cheese  
Lean deli ham, turkey, tuna salad  
1% non-fat milk, non-fat cottage cheese, non-fat yogurt  
Eggs, egg whites, egg substitutes  
 
20% of the time choose...  

- Bacon & sausage  
- Cheese steaks & pepperoni/sausage pizza  
- Chicken wings  
- High-fat cheese, processed meat substitutes  
- High-sugar content yogurts  



Fat Sources  

80% of the time choose...  
 
Plant oils: olive oil, peanut, coconut, avocado  
Avocado, guacamole, hummus  
Seeds: chia, hemp, sunflower, flax, pumpkin  
Nuts, nut butters (peanut, almond, cashew, pistachio, walnut, Brazil nuts)  
Omega-3 fish oils (Supplement)  
Olives  
Oil-based salad dressing  
 
20% of the time choose...  

- Butter, Cheese, & Cream Cheese  
- Half & Half  
- Full-fat sour cream, milk, & high-fat dairy products  
- Fried foods  
- Mayonnaise  
- Ranch dressing, cream-based dressings & soups  
- Sour Cream  
- Turkey Bacon & Turkey Sausage Link  
- High-fat cheeses and sandwich spreads  
- Potato chips & high-fat snacks  

- High fat cuts of meat, bacon & process meats like sausage, pepperoni, salami  
 
Preparation & Competition Phase Goals  

1. Increase the delivery of nutrients to the body  

2. Spare stored energy & muscles  

3. Decrease risk of illness & injury  

4. Minimize muscle damage  

5. Set up faster post-training recovery  

Before training competition (1-2 hours before)  

- Eat mostly carbohydrates and some protein.  

- Choose carbohydrates that you sustained energy and protein-rich foods to maximize muscle building.  

- Pick foods low in fiber and fat. These delay digestion and may cause stomach discomfort.  

- Load up at meals, but don't overeat and keep snacks light as you get closer to the athletic event. 

- Avoid fried or fast food.  

- Avoid greasy, fried foods and fatty desserts. These will leave you tired and sluggish in athletic activities. 

- Skip the french fries or pizza before competition and keep the fat content on light side.  

- Examples  

o Omelet with spinach, whole grain toast, and low fat yogurt  

o Smoothie chocolate milk or protein powder with milk  

o Turkey sandwich with lettuce and tomato and fruit  

o Bean and beef burritos topped with salsa or grilled chicken sandwiches with coleslaw  

o Salad with whole-grain Italian bread with olive or canola oil spread  

o Snacks - fruit, vegetables, hummus, low-fat cheese, low-fat yogurt, and low-fat microwave popcom.  

o Sport drinks, juice boxes, trail mix, peanut butter crackers, granola bars and fig bars.  



 
During Training/Competition  

- Choose carbohydrates that give you quick energy boosts. Have these during games or training sessions.  

- Pick foods low in fiber and fat. These delay digestion and may cause stomach discomfort. Examples  

- Sports beverages (6-8% carbohydrates) - Applesauce - Honey  

Recover Phase Goals  

1. Go from a state of breaking down to building up  

2. Increase blood flow & decrease soreness 
3. Repair muscles & promote growth  
4. Reduce damage to muscle & boost the immune system  
 
After Training/Competition  

- Have carbohydrate and protein.  
- Have twice as many carbohydrates to protein.  
- Examples  

o 1 cup yogurt, 12 cup cereal, 1 cup of berries, & 4 pecans  
o Fruit smoothie  
o English muffin, 2 hard-boiled eggs, 74 avocado, & 24 cherries  
o 2 scoops Whey Protein Isolate, banana, & 1 cup berries  
o 16 ounces of chocolate milk  
o Peanut butter & jelly sandwich on whole wheat bread  

 
"All Day Every Day" Phase Goals  
1. Promote muscle development & growth  
2. Promote healthy immune function  
3. Optimize energy levels  

- Eat balanced meals throughout each day.  
o Include lean meats, whole grains, variety of colored vegetables and fruits, and healthy fats, and 

drink plenty of fluids.  
 

Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, 2017  
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Hydration 
 
Water is one of the body's most essential nutrients. People may survive six weeks without any food, but they could 
not live more than a week or so without water. Water averages 60% of body weight and helps keep body 
temperature constant at about 98.6 degrees Fahrenheit. It transports nutrients and oxygen to all cells and carries 
waste products away. Water helps maintain blood volume, and it helps lubricate joints and body tissues such as 
those in the mouth, eyes, and nose. Total daily beverage and drinking water requirements for 14 to 18 year olds is 
8 cups per day for girls and 10 cups per day for boys.  
 
Water is the top rehydration fluid for any exercise that is under an hour. Training sessions over an hour may 
require a sports drink to replace electrolytes lost through heavy sweating. Fat-free and low-fat milk are also smart 
ways to help athletes meet their fluid needs. One cup of milk provides 15 to 24 percent of the protein most teens 
need in a day. Milk also provides important nutrients that most young athletes don't get enough of like calcium 
which is critical for building strong bones, transmitting nerve impulses, and helping muscles contract as well as 
potassium for fluid balance.  



 
The overall goal is to minimize dehydration without over-drinking. Adequate hydration varies among individuals.  
Practical ways to monitor hydration are:  

- Urine color - The color of the first morning's urine void after awakening is an overall indication of hydration 
status. Straw or lemonade colored urine is a sign of appropriate hydration. Dark colored urine, the color of 
apple juice, indicates dehydration. Dark urine is often produced soon after consuming vitamin 
supplements.  

- Sweat loss - Change in body weight before and after exercise is used to estimate weight loss. Since an 
athlete's sweat loss during exercise is an indicator of hydration status, athletes are advised to follow 
customized fluid replacement plans that consider thirst, urine color, fluid intake, sweat loss, and body 
weight changes that occur during exercise.  

 
Dehydration can occur in virtually every physical activity scenario. It doesn't have to be hot. You don't have to have 
physical perspiration. You can become dehydrate in the water, at a pool or lake, or skiing on a winter's day, 
Dehydration results when athletes fail to adequately replace fluid lost through sweating. Be alert for conditions 
that increase your fluid loss through sweat:  

- Air temperature - The higher the temperature, the greater your sweat losses.  
- Intensity - The harder you work out, the more you perspire.  
- Body size and gender - Larger people sweat more. Men generally sweat more than women.  
- Duration - The longer the workout, the more fluid loss.  
- Fitness - Well-trained athletes perspire than less fit people.  

 
Warning signs of dehydration:  

- Thirst  
- Flushed skin  
- Premature fatigue  
- Increased body temperature  
- Faster breathing and pulse rate  
- Increased perception of effort  
- Decreased exercise capacity  
- Dizziness  
- Increased weakness  
- Labored breathing with exercise  

How Much Water?  
Pre-Exercise -- 2-3 hours before: 16-20 ounces 15 minutes before: 8 ounces  
During Exercise -- Individualized to your sweat rate (4 ounces every 15-20 minutes)  
Post Exercise -- 16-20 ounces of fluid for every pound lost  
Exercise More Than 1 Hour -- Large gulps of a sports drink every 15-20 minutes  
Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, 2017  
 
 
 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Sleep  
 
Sleep is a strategy that contributes to both cognitive and physical recovery, and it important in avoiding 
overtraining. Sleep loss leads to poor performance, reduced motivation, and reduces cognitive processes leading 
to poor attention and concentration. Sleep provides an opportunity for the body to recover and prepare for the 



next day. General recommendations propose 7-9 hours of sleep. However, athletes may need more to recover 
from injury, intense training, and competition.  

- Napping can be used to make up sleep you missed out on 30 minutes of nap time has shown to improve 
cognitive processes and motor control.  

- Keep a regular sleep schedule. Get insync with your body's natural sleep wake cycle. You should fall asleep 
within 20-30 minutes of lying down and wake up without an alarm. Set regular bedtime and wake up at the 
same time every day.  

- Have a bedtime routine. Keep your room dark by turning off all lights and devices that emit light. You 
should not watch television, work on the computer, or use your phone prior to going to bed.  

 
What happens when you get too little sleep?  
1. Leads to symptoms of overtraining such as muscle soreness, increased risk of illness and injury, changes in 
mood, and lack of motivation.  
2. Athletes with less than 8 hours of sleep per night have 1.7 times greater risk of injury.  
3. Less than 7 hours of sleep results in poorer cognitive performance for alertness, reaction time, memory, and  
decision-making.  
4. 5 hours of sleep per night for just 1 week can decrease testosterone levels by 15% that may lead to decreases in 
muscle mass and increases in body fat.  
 
ChildrensMD, 2013  
 
 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
Energy Drinks vs. Sport Drinks  
 
Energy drinks are not to be confused with sport drinks such as Revive, Vitamin water, Powerade, or Gatorade. 
Sport drinks are meant to replenish water and electrolytes. The main problem with some sports drinks is that they 
are rich in sugar and can lead to weight gain without adequate exercise when you are consuming them. But the 
caffeine rich energy drinks can cause damaging health effects. Energy drinks are promoted by the manufacturers 
as dietary supplements. When consumed in small quantities, these drinks are relatively safe, but we cannot exactly 
regulate the quantity being consumed and it is hard to tell when the teen is becoming addicted to the stimulant 
effects of these drinks. These drinks are mostly sugar-rich, poorly nutritive, and harmful in higher doses. The 
National Federation of High School Sports warn that energy drinks should never be consumed by athletes who are 
dehydrated. In addition, combining them with alcohol, illegal drugs or other prescription drugs can cause 
potentially fatal effects.  
 
Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics, 2017  
 


